Jacob Sheep Society

Minutes of a Meeting of the Council Meeting held at the Carlton Club, St. James’s Street, London. Thursday 6th March 2015
Present: 

Mr Robert Locker (Chairman)

Mrs Marion Leithead (President)

Mr Clive Richardson (Chairman-elect)

Mr Gordon Connor (Field Officer)

Dr Jerry Strong (Treasurer)

Mr John Emberton (Central RCM)

Mr Paul Colhoun (Ireland RCM)
Mrs Joy King (Eastern RCM)

Mrs Barley Gould (Southern RCM)

Mrs B Webster (Scotland RCM)

Mrs Sarah Weaver (Representing South-West Region)

Mrs Kate Jenkins (Representing Wales Region)

Mr Gavin Haworth (Northern RCM)

Mrs Pat Black

Mr Robert Bramley

Mrs Jean Simmons (Assistant Secretary)

1. Welcome 
Mr Locker welcomed and thanked everyone for attending. He introduced Mr Bramley and thanked him for attending.
2. Apologies

Mrs Siwan Harries (Wales RCM)

Mr Peter Hunt (South West RCM)
3. To Agree the Minutes from November 2014
The minutes were formally agreed and duly signed.

4. Matters Arising

An erratum has been added to the Lady Aldington e-book on the website.

Financial Guidance; the subcommittee had circulated their guidance to Council.
Mrs Weaver asked if the mileage allowance of 30p per mile was sufficient as the guidance from HMRC was 45p per mile. Mr Emberton explained that 45p is the amount HMRC allows regarding taxation claims it is not guidance for claiming. Dr Strong told Council he had raised the mileage allowance to 30p from just 10p when he became treasurer.  Mr Connor said he claimed the amount he paid for fuel when doing long journeys and this was considerably less than 30p a mile. Council agreed that the sum was adequate. 
 Draft Guidance for RCMs’; Council discussed the financial arrangements with in the regions. Mr Emberton suggested that the arrangements in the guidance should be presented in a more formal format and Mr Emberton would help provide assistance. This was agreed and the revised version will be brought to Council in November.
Provisional judges shadowing panel judges’; Mr Connor told Council that he had arranged that the new judges in Ireland to shadow the inspectors at the Northern Ireland Show and Sale. 

In-lamb Sale; Mr Haworth reported that talks with the auction mart were on-going and it was hoped that the sale could take place and he would later provide a proposal to Council.

Breed Promotion Leaflets; these had been sent to the printers, a quote was awaited. 

Other matters arising to be dealt with under items on the agenda.

5. Correspondence.

All correspondence had been dealt with save one letter to the Chairman which he said would be dealt with under Item 8 on the agenda.

6. Chairman’s Opening Remarks.

Mr Locker reported that GRS had registered 2995 females, 428 males, 25 in appendix B & 6 in appendix A in flock book No. 38; that to date there were 855 fully paid up members with 102 outstanding subscriptions and 19 potential new members in the system. 104 new members joined in 2014. 

7. Vice Chairman’s Report.

Mr Richardson told Council there was nothing further to report since the November 14 meeting.
Appendix System Discussion (future direction); Mr Locker said that historically the appendix system had been in place to bring in new genes and to preserve old genes, but now the breed was numerous and there was no shortage of breeding lines within the registered sheep it was time to consider whether the JSS needed an appendix system.

The costs of inspecting and registering the sheep was now covered since the new pricing system had been put in place.
The legalities of the system had been researched and the appendix was not a legal requirement under E.U. rules.

Mr Richardson said he felt the discussion was needed as the Society now was registering 3000 pedigree sheep a year and there was a risk of impure blood being introduced with the appendix system; there had been advantages in the past both zootec and with DEFRA who used to keep sperm banks etc. but these have now gone. He said he would like to phase the system out.

Mr Connor suggested that any sheep put on to the appendix register should be tested for Tay Sachs; Council discussed all the above matters and concluded that the appendix system was unnecessary and should be phased out. 

Mr Locker and Mr Richardson proposed: the flock book would be closed, the appendix system would be phased out over a two year period; that the appendix B would close at the end of 2016. (Appendix A would continue until the appendix B ewes naturally died off)
Council voted: 11 for with 2 abstainers. Carried.

Council agreed it was important that the membership was informed of the decision so that anyone considering using the system would have time to apply.

8. Field Officers Report

Mr Connor said he will be attending 3 regional Open Days and holding judges’ seminars in 2015.

Shows and Sales; RCMs must clear the judge they are appointing with Mr Connor before finalising arrangements. Mrs King suggested that Mr Connor was sent three names for approval each year. Adjudicators; one will be named in the entry schedule along with the inspectors. Mr Connor explained that an adjudicator was necessary when inspectors could not agree and that naming them avoided confusion. Mrs Leithead said it was important that vendors understood the adjudicator would not work for them but only be called in when inspectors could not agree. It was agreed that Mr Connor would choose the adjudicator and as with the inspectors would ask judges who were attending the event thus avoiding additional costs.
Annual Judges Returns; Mr Connor told Council that only 8 judges out of 74 had not returned the forms and these were the same people who had not sent replies the previous year. Council discussed the way forward and how to deal with judges who refused to make the return to the Field Officer. It was decided that the 8 would be contacted once again and told if they did not reply in 14 days it would be assumed that they no longer wished to be included on the panel and in future the returns would state this.
Lavender/Lilac Sheep; Mr Connor explained that the Jacob could carry a gene which resulted in a rare colouration known as Lilac, as the breed standard describes the sheep as black and white he asked whether Council felt that these animals should be disqualified from showing. It was decided that a change to the breed standard was not needed and that Mr Connor would include the subject in his judges’ seminars. 

Nominations for the Young Person of the Year; Mr Connor asked for these to be sent to him.

Tay Sachs; Mr Locker told Council that GRS now organised the process, members can find details on the website, following the application which is found under ‘manage your flock’ GRS send the necessary labels for dispatch to the lab (not testing equipment) to the members vet and they invoice the member. The lab costs which are to be held for 2 years are now £15.50 per sheep and they now work with only 22 sample batches so that the turn round is much quicker.

Tagging: was discussed and it was concluded that the test could be done with the UK  and individual number and if necessary the JSS details on the tag could be deleted  with indelible ink if the member decided not continue with the registration following test results.

Council discussed the application for membership from a person in Ireland; it was decided that the Chairman would telephone this person to ascertain certain details and then would consult further before the person was accepted by the Society.

9. Office and Grassroots Systems Update

Mr Emberton told Council that he would resign as RCM at the AGM, at present he was copied in to the emails that come into the secretary; he has access to the GRS data on a read only basis. He offered to continue his work after his resignation; Council thanked him and accepted his offer. Mrs Simmons had circulated the office report and brought to Council attention that GRS wished to use a different system to collect Direct Debits. Council approved this subject to the costs involved and that GRS under took to train someone of Councils choice in the use of the system. Mrs Simmons and Mrs Black agreed to continue to discuss the system with GRS.
The flock book had been sent to Mrs Simmons from GRS and was prepared ready for the printers.

9a. Articles of Association.

Mr Emberton presented the final draft of the updated Articles of Association. He had made final adjustments to some references and removed others so that the Articles were in line with the latest Company’s Act, this will future proof the Society.

He asked that Council adopt the draft Articles so that they could be given consideration at the AGM where by Special Resolution members would be asked to approve the Articles by voting. 

Council unanimously agreed.

Dr Strong proposed a vote of thanks to Mr Emberton for all his hard work preparing the draft Articles. Council agreed.

Council discussed that the Resolution to members will be part of the AGM agenda. 

If the Articles are accepted in future they will be on the website and only sent out as hard copies to members who request them; they will also be available for viewing at any reasonable time at the Society Office. 
10. Election to Council Update.
At the 2015 AGM Mr Richardson will become Chairman; the following positions were put to election.
Vice Chair; Mrs Marion Leithead stood unopposed.

Central RCM; Mrs Lucy Thompson stood unopposed

Wales RCM; Mrs Siwan Harries was returned unopposed

Northern RCM; Ms Ann Urwin stood unopposed.  

A vote of thanks was given to the out-going RCMs, Mr John Emberton and Mr Gavin Haworth.

A new guidance has been written for RCMs and will be sent out to them; in part the guidance advises the Council member on selecting a committee to assist them; there are no longer a requirement for Regional Field Officers, as the National Field Officer and / or his appointed assistant would provide Society advice when required; they may appoint a treasurer and a secretary if they so wish. Council thanked all the Regional Field Officers for their work in the Region.
As Mrs Leithead will become Vice Chair the position of President becomes vacant at the AGM; 

Mr Locker proposed Mr Ron King.

There were no further nominations.

Council agreed that Mr King be appointed as President. Mr Richardson would contact Mr King.
A vote of thanks was given to Mrs Leithead for her work as President.
A vote of thanks was given to Dr Strong for his work as Treasurer; as he retires at the AGM Council recorded their thanks to Mrs Black for taking the position.

11. Reports from the Regions

Having previously circulated their reports the RCMs brought the following to Councils attention. 

Northern; a member had received two reminders for his subscription, one before it was due and one immediately after, he felt these were unnecessary as he had always paid his subscription on 14th January. Council decided that Mr Locker would liaise with GRS as to the timing of reminders.
Southern; it had been noted that the 50th anniversary of the Society was to fall when the AGM weekend would be held in the Northern region. (2019) members wondered if the celebrations would be more appropriate in the Southern region as the founder members with Lady Aldington had formed the Society in that region. It was felt that Princess Alexandra who would be invited to the occasion may be better able to attend in the Southern region.

Council decided not to change the rota of the AGM and that the celebrations would take place in the Northern region where it was hoped Princess Alexandra would be able travel to.

Mr Jones had offered to help organise the special celebrations for the 2019 AGM weekend and Council hoped he would be willing to assist in the Northern region as they agreed the occasion should be marked.
The region also suggested that anniversary merchandise should be made available; Mr Bramley agreed to look into ideas for this.

The Field Officer is holding a judges’ seminar at the regions Open Day.

Mrs Gould said members were asking when the next handbook would be published, Mr Richardson told Council it would be sent out in the autumn.

South West; the region is considering the idea of holding a local interest group, which would be piloted by one member. If successful, another local interest group could be set up by another member in another ‘members’ hotspot’ area. They are in addition to, and not instead of, the SW regional events. No member would be excluded from any event that they put on and it was a good idea to move the events round the region.
Mrs Weaver said that they had sent round a questionnaire to the SW members asking what events they would like; in a previous year’ attempt, only 6 members had responded out of 141.

Mrs Leithead suggested that they speak to other RCMs for ideas.

12. Treasurer’s Report

Dr Strong had circulated his report and a copy of the accounts to all Council members.

He drew their attention to the summary. The income was very similar to the previous year at £55,877.00; a good income for the Society. Registrations, subscriptions and investments were the main earners.

The Society’s activities were at break even, which is as it should be.

Gift Aid; Dr Strong felt that more members could gift aid there subscriptions; Mrs Black estimated that a further 400 members could do so, Mr Locker asked RCMs to remind members of the importance of gift aiding. Mr Emberton said that members who did not pay tax could not gift aid their subscriptions or donations. It was decided to put a gift aid form on the website.
Dr Strong told Council that spending was at £52,389.00; this being less than the income was good; the majority of the sending was paying GRS for administration – as it had been and very similar to when a secretary had been paid for the work. The journal had reduced its costs and Mr Richardson said this was due to the amount raised by advertising, he asked that Council members reminded people of the importance of advertising.

As the surplus stands at £3,488 Dr Strong recommended that the registration or membership subscriptions were not increased.  Council agreed.

Dr Strong proposed that Council accept the accounts; seconded by Mrs Leithead.

All agreed 

Review of Investments; Dr Strong told Council that the capital value stood at £158,165 with a dividend yield of 4.6% he was impressed with the consistency of the yield. 
He proposed that Council maintain these investments; seconded by Mrs Leithead.  Agreed.

Dr Strong said Council should to be prepared to move the monies as necessary. 
Mrs King told Council that not everyone approved of charities making investments, Dr Strong pointed out that the funds in which the investments were made were approved for use by charities. Council agreed that there is an element of when risk investing money although the Society’s money was very well managed by Dr Strong. Mr Emberton said that the investments were being made into funds not with stocks and shares. 

The draft financial guidance to Council members was discussed and will be revisited in November.

The registered address of the Society will change following the AGM as Mrs Black takes on the role of Company Secretary along with treasurer. Mr Richardson said Company’s House would be informed. 
The chairman gave a vote of thanks to Dr Strong and to his wife Lorna for all the work they had done on behalf of the Society. Council agreed.

13. Communications Update 

Mr Richardson reported that the journal is ready and booked in at the printers, it will be sent out during the third week of March.
The Society still needs a website manager.

14. AGM 2015 Progress Update

Mr Emberton told Council that all arrangements had been made. The 40 rooms reserved by the Society at the hotel were all taken. The numbers booked into the visits were very good with some members having booked into the hotel yet to send the booking form to him. At 4th March 85 people had booked for the Gala dinner.
15. AGM 2016
Mrs Jenkins told Council that the arrangements for the Wales region AGM were well in hand.

16. Breed Promotion

Mr Locker had written and circulated a paper: Breed Promotion Strategy - Proposal from March 2015 to March 2017 with the aim of directing Breed promotion and the leadership arrangements.
Mrs King had written a communications paper which divided Breed Promotion and Breed Quality.
Breed Quality remains with the Field Officer and Breed Promotion is defined as opportunities to give Jacob sheep increased exposure; Council discussed and debated the best way this could be achieved; they agreed that the RCMs should be responsible for BP in their regions, already they took the regional and Society stand to various shows and events. It was agreed that BP meetings were unnecessary and in future strategy would be discussed via smart meetings using IT/Skype/email/TC
RCMs will need to get approval for expenditure on BP from the Chairman and Treasurer before purchasing. Spending from the historic £500 allowance for each region should be discussed with the Chairman prior to committing Society funds.
Mr Locker said that the 4 leaflets produced by the Society covered the criteria of promotion; wool and meat production, cross breeding and showing. Mr Emberton suggested that everyone should offer these leaflets when showing as the shows were good exposure for the sheep and the Society.
Mr Haworth said that the same message decided by Council for that year should be put across from the Society at all the events the stands go to; Council discussed ways in which the displays would demonstrate the message.

Mrs King said that BP would need a leader, not necessarily a Chairman but a point of contact for the organisers of promotion at events.
Mr Bramley is the Merchandising Co-ordinator. He had written and circulated paper: Organisation of Merchandising.  He will purchase and control the merchandise with the approval from Council.  Dr Strong said that with the inventory of stock standing at £800 there should be enough merchandise for the coming year.
Mr Bramley said it would be his intention to distribute the leaflets and merchandise at the AGM each year to RCMs or their representative which would save any postage charges. He proposed to stock take in February each year so it was known what was available for the coming season and then again in the autumn, a report of stock levels would be given to Council for the November meetings with suggestions of purchases for the following year. He said the perennial favourites such as ties should be kept in stock but most purchasing should be made in small numbers, the goods sold before anything else was bought in. 
Mr Bramley will continue to maintain and update the merchandising on the website. He will contact all RCMs.
Mr Bramley recommended that new ties be bought, he estimated they would cost £10 each; mugs with the new artwork which Breed Promotion had started work on could be produced in time for the AGM costing £3 each and selling out at £5 each. Stickers with the new log would cost £1.

The calendar had been a success and Mr Bramley suggested that he work with Mrs Pope and produce 75 for 2015.

Council authorised the mugs and calendars.

Mrs Jacqueline Emberton had been contacted by the publishers Crimson Cloak offering to publish a book about the JSS. They would receive any articles and photographs from the Society and print them into a soft book format. Council discussed the merits of such a book and how the contents would be decided up on. It was agreed that Mr Richardson would take suggestions to the publishers and ask for guidance on the likely costs. 

17. Time and Date of Next Meeting. 

Thursday 5th November 2015 at the Carlton Club. 

18. AOB

Mrs Simmons offered to become the Society’s representative to the NSA.

Mr Haworth proposed a vote of thanks to the Chairman and the Vice Chair for all their hard work over the past 3 years. All agreed. 

The chairman proposed a vote of thanks to Mrs Leithead the retiring President, All agreed.

